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INSPECTOR GENERAL’S MESSAGE TO CONGRESS
We are pleased to provide this semiannual report on the activities and accomplishments of the Office of Inspector General (OIG), U.S. Department of Education (Department) from October 1, 2005, through March 31, 2006.  The audits, inspections, investigations, and other activities highlighted in this report illustrate our on-going commitment to promoting accountability, efficiency, and effectiveness in Federal education programs and operations.  America’s students and taxpayers deserve nothing less.

Over the last six months, OIG issued 60 audit, inspection, and related reports, memoranda, and letters.  We identified over $1.5 million in questioned costs, over $5.6 million in unsupported costs, and over $10 million in funds that could be put to better use.  We closed 39 investigations, with over $4.3 million in recoveries, restitution, fines, settlements, and forfeitures/seizures.  You will find more information on these accomplishments highlighted in this report.

As you know, on December 30, 2005, President Bush signed the Department of Defense, Emergency Supplemental Appropriations to Address Hurricanes in the Gulf of Mexico, and Pandemic Influenza Act, 2006, (Public Law 109-148), that included the Hurricane Education Recovery Act (HERA).  HERA provides $1.6 billion for education-related relief and recovery efforts in the wake of Hurricanes Katrina and Rita.  We consider stewardship of hurricane-related funds to be one of our highest priorities—a commitment that is shared throughout the Inspector General community.   And our efforts to help prevent and detect waste, fraud, and abuse of these funds are under way.  On the investigative side, the U.S. Attorney General has mandated zero tolerance for fraud related to hurricane funds.  The President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency, of which OIG is an active member, supports the zero tolerance initiative; therefore we expect to increase our resources in this area.  In addition, we will continue to collaborate with our colleagues throughout the Inspector General community to ensure that the Federal government’s efforts truly benefit those citizens who have suffered greatly during the hurricane disasters.

In order to conduct our hurricane-related activities, a good portion of the work we intended to coordinate, as detailed in our Fiscal Year 2006 Work Plan (Work Plan), has been postponed.  However, we remain dedicated to accountability in all Federal education programs and operations, and will address the remaining concerns in our Work Plan as resources become available.

Thank you for your continued support of our efforts.  I look forward to working with the Members of the 109th Congress and the Department in furthering our goals and achieving our mission.

John P. Higgins, Jr.
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OVERVIEW

The Office of Inspector General (OIG), for the period October 1, 2005, through March 31, 2006, continued its work to promote efficiency, effectiveness, and integrity in the programs and operations of the U.S. Department of Education (Department).  During this reporting period, we identified and summarized the top management and performance challenges facing the Department, as well as provided an update on the Department’s progress in addressing the challenges. Presented in a report to the Department entitled, Management Challenges for Fiscal Year 2006 (Management Challenges), our report focused on two key areas:  program accountability and operations accountability.  (Click here for a copy of the report).  It discussed the need for the Department to continue to make the goal of effective stewardship a top priority by establishing effective accountability of its grantees, of its program participants, of its contractors, and of its employees.  Work OIG concluded over the last six months shows continued weaknesses by the Department in these areas, which leave programs and operations vulnerable to waste, fraud, and abuse.  Only by emphasizing oversight and enforcement can the Department provide effective stewardship over the hundreds of billions of dollars supporting its programs and operations. 
In the first section of our report, we provide information on our hurricane recovery efforts.  On December 30, 2005, President Bush signed the Department of Defense, Emergency Supplemental Appropriations to Address Hurricanes in the Gulf of Mexico, and Pandemic Influenza Act, 2006, (Public Law 109-148), that included the Hurricane Education Recovery Act (HERA).  HERA provides $1.6 billion for education-related relief and recovery efforts in the wake of Hurricanes Katrina and Rita.  We consider stewardship of hurricane-related funds to be one of our highest priorities—a commitment that is shared throughout the Inspector General community.  To that end, we have initiated numerous audits to help prevent and detect fraud, waste, and abuse of HERA-related funds.  While work on the investigative side is not yet under way, the U.S. Attorney General has mandated zero tolerance for fraud related to hurricane funds.  The President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency (PCIE), of which OIG is an active member, supports the zero tolerance initiative; therefore, we expect to increase our resources in this area.  Again, you will find more information on our hurricane-related work to date in this section of our report.

In the second section of this report, we provide a summary of the work concluded in the area of elementary and secondary education, special education, and post-secondary education programs over the last six months.  As reported in our last Semiannual Report to Congress (SAR), No. 51, we have increased our resources in reviewing allegations of waste, fraud, and abuse in these areas in recent years, and continued to do so this reporting period.  Our recent findings show that promoting accountability, managing risks, and identifying and taking corrective action to address and prevent fraudulent activities in State and local programs still pose a significant challenge for the Department.  This is particularly true in the areas of migrant education and the monitoring of its programs and grantees, all of which are discussed in more detail in this section of the report.

For 26 years, helping the Department identify and reduce waste, fraud, and abuse in the student financial assistance programs has been a top OIG priority. As detailed in the third section of our report, these programs continue to demand our attention.  The work we completed during this reporting period showed some cases in which the Office of Federal Student Aid’s (FSA) monitoring and controls may have been inadequate.

The fourth section of our report highlights the audits, inspections, and reviews we completed of the Department’s internal operations and financial management.  

While the Department’s improved financial management systems are helping it to identify a number of problem areas and possible misappropriations of Federal funds, work concluded during this reporting period shows that there are still inadequacies in the Department’s oversight of and accountability for its internal operations, as well as its enforcement of policies and procedures.  Examples include weaknesses in the Department’s information technology (IT) security and contingency planning, its process for validating telecommunications billings and inventories, and its lack of an effective internal audit followup process, which are discussed in more detail in this section of the report.  

OIG constantly strives to improve its operations and is considered a leader throughout the IG community both in audit work and the emerging field of computer crime investigations.  In the fifth section of this report, we highlight a number of our accomplishments in this area, including the first-ever Federal Cyber Summit and a Data-Mining Symposium.  In the sixth and final section of this report, you will find a compilation of tables of the audits, inspections, and investigations we concluded during this reporting period, as required by the Inspector General Act of 1978, as amended (IG Act). 

In closing, we will continue to work with the Department to promote accountability and prevent fraud, waste, and abuse.  And we will continue to work tirelessly to help ensure that Federal education dollars reach their intended recipients. America’s taxpayers and students deserve nothing less.

For more information on the work or activities discussed in this report, please contact the OIG Congressional Liaison at (202) 245-7023, e-mail us directly at 

oigpublicaffairs@ed.gov, or visit our website at http://www.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/index.html.

And remember, anyone knowing of fraud, waste, or abuse involving Department funds or programs should call or e-mail the Inspector General’s Hotline.  The toll-free number is 1-800-MIS-USED (1-800-647-8733).  The e-mail address is oig.hotline@ed.gov.  Your report can be made anonymously or in confidence.

HURRICANE RECOVERY EFFORTS

The HERA provisions of Public Law 109-148 authorized three new grant programs to assist school districts and schools in meeting the educational needs of students displaced by Hurricanes Katrina and Rita, and to help schools closed as a result of the hurricanes to reopen as quickly and effectively as possible.  These programs are: (1) the Immediate Aid to Restart School Operations program, funded at $750 million; (2) the Assistance for Homeless Youth program, funded at $5 million; and (3) the Temporary Emergency Impact Aid for Displaced Students program, funded at $645 million.  In addition, Public Law 109-148 included $200 million for students and institutions of postsecondary education affected by the hurricanes. 

In the weeks immediately following enactment of Public Law 109-148, OIG worked closely with the Department, providing assistance and advice in matters relating to internal controls over HERA-related funding.  This allowed OIG an opportunity to alert the Department to potential areas of risk or concern before the first HERA dollars were released, and provided the Department an opportunity to implement safeguards to help prevent waste, fraud, and abuse of these funds.  Our emphasis was on appropriate monitoring, as well as accurate and reliable recordkeeping and reporting by grant recipients.  We also advised the Department on issue areas identified by our regional audit teams, all in an effort to help ensure these vital dollars reach the intended recipients.
As the Department only recently began disbursing hurricane-related funds, OIG did not issue any final audits of these funds during this reporting period.  We have, however, initiated audits to evaluate the controls and criteria used for allocating these hurricane-related funds.  As it is our long-standing policy to keep confidential the details of our on-going work, we will mention only the public aspects of our hurricane-related audits.  When our work is finalized, we will report our findings to the U.S. Congress, the Department, and the general public.

HERA Portion of Single Audit Compliance Supplement 

To ensure consistent audit coverage of the HERA programs by Nonfederal auditors conducting audits required by the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996, and in accordance with Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-133, OIG staff worked with Department officials and OMB to produce a section for the HERA programs.  It will be included in the Single Audit Compliance Supplement, to be published by OMB in the Spring of 2006.  The Compliance Supplement identifies compliance requirements that must be covered in the single audits of State educational agencies (SEAs) and local educational agencies (LEAs), and includes guidance for auditing Federal programs.

ACCOUNTABILITY IN

 STATE AND LOCAL PROGRAMS

As reported in our last SAR, No. 51, we continue to increase our resources for reviewing alleged waste, fraud, and abuse in the Department’s elementary and secondary education, special education, vocational education, and adult education programs.  Identifying and taking corrective action to detect and prevent fraudulent activities by State and local educational agency employees, as well as addressing accountability and compliance issues by program participants, remains a challenge for the Department.  We cited several examples in our Management Challenges report, and based on the audit work concluded during this reporting period, found additional cases of concern, that are discussed below.   

Migrant Education

Georgia:  We conducted an audit to determine the adequacy of the Georgia Department of Education's (GADOE) re-investigation of the eligibility of migrant students served by the Two Rivers Migrant Education Agency (MEA).  We also examined whether Migrant Education Program (MEP) funds allocated to the Marion County Board of Education for Two Rivers MEA were expended appropriately, and the extent of GADOE’s monitoring of its MEP sub-grantees.  Our audit revealed that the policies, procedures and internal controls over the Two Rivers MEA MEP expenditure process were adequate and it expended its MEP funds appropriately.  However, we also found that GADOE's re-investigation of the MEA was inadequate, its report to the Department was inaccurate, and the administration and oversight of GADOE's MEP needs improvement.  We made a number of recommendations, including that the Department require GADOE to identify all MEP students served by the MEA whose eligibility was not determined in the investigation and determine their eligibility status, and determine if GADOE needs to refund any MEP funds as a result of the ineligible students identified. We also recommended that the Department require GADOE to design and implement a formal monitoring process to ensure compliance with program requirements.  In addition, we recommended that the Department determine whether any sanctions should be brought against GADOE for inaccurate and unsupported statements made in its required report.  GADOE concurred with our findings and recommendations, and stated that it has already taken steps to implement our recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 
Oklahoma:  Our audit of the Oklahoma State Department of Education’s (OSDE) MEP to determine whether it implemented systems that accurately count the students eligible to participate in the program found that 121 of the 124 (98 percent) migrant children from the three audited school districts in our sample were ineligible.  Based on the sample results, we projected that OSDE included over 1,200 ineligible migrant children from the three audited school districts in its statewide migrant child count, resulting in OSDE inappropriately expending over $500,000 in MEP grant funds.  Further, our interviews with OSDE MEP recruiters revealed that they did not understand the Federal requirements when enrolling students in the program.  We made several recommendations, including that the Department require OSDE to conduct a statewide migrant child count for over $2 million in MEP funds allocated in Fiscal Year (FY) 2003/2004, as well as for subsequent years, and return to the Department any funds expended for ineligible children.  We also recommended that OSDE establish adequate controls to ensure recruiters understand and follow Federal requirements when identifying and recruiting children into the program, and implement internal controls to ensure that future migrant child counts are accurate.  OSDE neither agreed nor disagreed with our findings; however, it stated that it would investigate the findings, gather additional information regarding MEP eligibility, and will work closely with the Department to prepare a corrective action plan to improve current procedures to ensure compliance with Federal requirements.  Click here to review our report. 

No Child Left Behind

Compliance Requirements

During this reporting period, we concluded a review of the compliance requirements within the Title I, Part A of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 (ESEA), as amended by the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB) to provide information to assist the Department and Congress in determining whether all compliance requirements are necessary in a reauthorized ESEA.  Because the Department, SEAs, and LEAs conduct annual monitoring to ensure compliance with the requirements of ESEA, Title I, Part A, we reviewed the Department’s monitoring guides, and those of randomly-selected SEAs, to determine how many of the compliance requirements were included in the guides.  Of the 588 SEA and LEA compliance requirements within Title I, Part A of ESEA, 89 (15 percent) were not specifically identified in any of the guides.  We suggested that the Office of Elementary and Secondary Education (OESE), which administers Title I, review the compliance requirements to assess whether each is necessary, or can be eliminated.  OESE disagreed with our finding.    Click here to review our report. 
Supplemental Educational Services

Supplemental Educational Services (SES) Monitoring:  We concluded an audit to determine if the Delaware Department of Education (DDE) had an adequate process in place to review LEA and school compliance with adequate yearly progress (AYP), public school choice, and SES provisions of the ESEA.  We also reviewed whether LEAs provided to students attending schools identified for improvement the option of attending another public school and whether LEAs provided SES to students attending schools that failed to make AYP while identified for improvement, corrective action, or restructuring.  Our audit revealed that while DDE adequately reviewed LEA and school compliance with AYP, DDE did not have a process in place to adequately monitor LEA and school compliance with the school choice provisions, including the Unsafe School Choice Option (USCO) and SES provisions.  Our audit also disclosed that none of the LEAs reviewed fully complied with the provisions on public school choice, including the USCO and SES provisions of the ESEA and implementing regulations.  Based on our findings, we recommended that DDE document and implement internal controls pertaining to the process for reviewing LEA and school compliance with school choice, including USCO and SES provisions.  DDE concurred with all but one of our findings.  Click here to review our report. 

LEA Contracts with SES Providers:  We recently concluded audits in four California school districts to determine whether SES contracts contained the elements specified in the ESEA, if the SES providers performed the services for which they received payment, and if the SES providers collected and maintained data to help the California Department of Education (CDE) evaluate the quality and effectiveness of the services offered by the provider.  We looked at the Stockton Unified School District’s contract with Learning Excitement Incorporated, the Los Angeles Unified School District’s contract with Professional Tutors of America, the Oakland Unified School District’s contract with Art, Research and Curriculum Associates, and the Salinas Union High School District’s contract with Progressive Learning.  Overall, we found that the districts’ contracts, with the exception of those in Oakland, included elements required by applicable ESEA provisions and Federal regulations; however, we found that the school districts did not develop individual student learning plans (in the case of Stockton and Salinas), and providers did not provide student progress reports within a specified timeframe (in the case of Professional Tutors of America), as required.  We made a number of recommendations, and in each case, CDE did not explicitly express concurrence; however, it did describe the corrective actions taken or planned to address each of our recommendations.  Click on the links below to review our reports:

Learning Excitement Incorporated; Professional Tutors of America; Art, Research and Curriculum Associates; Progressive Learning
LEA Compliance with SES:  We conducted an audit to determine whether San Diego City Schools’ (SDCS) individual student agreements for district-provided SES contained the elements specified in the ESEA, if it performed the services for which it received Federal funding, if the services were provided in a manner consistent with the agreement terms and Federal requirements, and if it collected and maintained the data for students receiving district-provided SES that will be used by the CDE to evaluate the quality and effectiveness of the services provided by the SDCS SES program.  Our audit found that SDCS’ individual student agreements did not include elements required by the applicable ESEA provisions and Federal regulations and SDCS did not have agreements for all students who received SES.  We were unable to determine if SDCS provided the services in a manner consistent with student agreements and Federal requirements because it did not develop student agreements for all students and those that were developed did not contain the information needed to evaluate compliance with the requirements.  We recommended that the Department require CDE to take steps to obtain confirmation from SDCS that individual achievement plans were developed for all students receiving SES in the timeframe examined, and that the agreements contain the elements required by ESEA.  CDE did not explicitly express concurrence with our finding, but it did describe the corrective actions it has taken or that it planned to address our recommendation.  Click here to review our report. 

Performance Data

California:  During this reporting period, we completed an audit of CDE’s inclusion of migrant and students with limited English proficiency (LEP) in the statewide assessment and accountability systems.  We found that LEAs did not monitor test administrators to ensure appropriate use of LEP accommodations, and that its test administration documents lacked clarity.  In addition, CDE did not report data on LEP accommodations, did not provide assessment and accountability data to the LEAs in a timely manner, and the LEAs did not provide all the required information when informing parents about public school choice.  We made several recommendations, including that the Department instruct CDE to take additional steps to ensure students with LEP are provided reasonable accommodations on assessments, and that CDE take additional steps to ensure eligible students have access to public school choice in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.  CDE did not explicitly express concurrence with our findings, but it did describe the corrective actions taken or that it planned to address.  The corrective actions did not fully address two of our recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 
Texas:  We conducted an audit to determine whether TEA’s required reporting of dropout and graduation rates in the 2003-2004 Consolidated State Performance Report (CSPR) were supported by reliable data and met the requirements of ESEA.  We found that TEA met the requirements of ESEA by reporting dropout and graduation rates, and for the nine schools reviewed, collected generally reliable data to support the dropout rates reported in the CSPR.  However, data used to compute graduation rates were not as reliable.  We recommended that the Department require TEA to maintain continual data process improvements by increasing oversight of reporting and reliability, and developing and implementing improved procedures and monitoring.  TEA concurred with our recommendations.  Click here to review our report.

Individuals With Disabilities Education Act

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, as amended (IDEA), requires States to expend local and State funds for special education in a year at the same or higher level as in the previous year.  This provision ensures that the funds are used to supplement not supplant local, State and other Federal funds.  This is commonly referred to as “maintenance of effort.” We conducted an audit at the Kansas State Department of Education (KSDE) to determine if it maintains a State-level maintenance of effort, and if it monitors LEA local-level maintenance of effort, as required by IDEA.  KSDE could not demonstrate that it adequately monitored local-level maintenance of effort or maintained a total State-level maintenance of effort because its calculations were inaccurate and unsupported.  KSDE did not monitor the LEAs to ensure that all required edits made by LEAs to the local-level maintenance of effort calculations were correct and complete.  KSDE also could not demonstrate it maintained total State-level maintenance of effort requirements because it did not use accurate data to compute its calculation.  KSDE concurred with our findings and corresponding recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

Grantee Accountability

William Floyd Union Free School District:  During this reporting period, we concluded two audits of the William Floyd Union Free School District (William Floyd) located in New York.  We found that William Floyd could not support over $4.6 million of ESEA Title I salary and salary-related expenditures.  Included in this amount was over $2.5 million charged for the salaries of 22 full-time targeted assistance employees for whom William Floyd could not provide periodic employee certifications.  Based on these findings, we determined that William Floyd had a significant internal control weakness that adversely affected its ability to properly administer Title I funds.  In addition, we concluded that New York State Education Department (NYSED) failed to properly monitor grants distributed to William Floyd.  To correct these deficiencies, we made a number of recommendations, including that the Department instruct NYSED to require William Floyd to provide support for the $4.6 million in unsupported Title I expenditures, and return any unsupported amounts, plus applicable interest to the Department.  We also recommended that the Department require NYSED to monitor grants to William Floyd to determine compliance with applicable statutes and regulations, and enforce procedures for reviewing and approving budget amendments to grant applications.  After the final report was issued, NYSED sent a response to the Department stating it generally concurred with portions of the findings.   Click here to review our report. 

Our second audit at William Floyd found that William Floyd could not provide adequate support for over $79,000 of non-salary related expenses charged to Title I.  In particular, William Floyd disbursed $50,000 of purchased services without a signed contract, overcharged purchased services and travel expenses by more than $25,000, and made journal entries valued at over $4,000 without any supporting documentation.  We also found that William Floyd used Title I funds to supplant over $67,000 of textbook expenses.  To correct these deficiencies, we recommended that the Department instruct NYSED to require William Floyd to provide proper support for over $79,000 of expenses charged to Title I and return any unsupported amounts with applicable interest, as well as maintain records that adequately identify the source and application of Title I funds.  In addition, we recommended that William Floyd return over $67,000 of unallowable interest to the Department.  NYSED and William Floyd generally concurred with two of our three findings and recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

Education Leaders Council:  During this reporting period, we concluded an audit to determine if the Federal funds drawn down by Education Leaders Council (ELC) for the Following the Leaders (FTL) program were used for ELC’s operations, and if expenditures allocated to the FTL program were reasonable and allowable.  ELC is a non-profit organization, founded in 1995 as a school-reform group committed to leading educational change and improved academic achievement for all students.  (In December 2005, ELC changed its name to Following the Leaders.  For clarity, our report refers to it by its former name, ELC).  Our audit disclosed that for the timeframe reviewed, ELC drew down funds that could have been used to cover operating deficits in its non-FTL activities, charged indirect costs to the Federal grants even though it did not have an approved indirect cost plan (over $90,000), and charged questioned and unsupported costs to the Federal grants (over $230,000).  We also found that ELC overdrew the grant by over $495,000.  We made a number of recommendations, including that the Department require ELC to return over $495,000, and any other grant funds drawn down and not actually disbursed for grant costs, and provide adequate documentation for the unsupported expenditures of over $138,000 that remain charged to the grants.  ELC did not disagree with our findings and recommendations as a whole; however, it did take issue with certain aspects of the findings.  Click here to review our report. 
Pittsburg Pre-School and Community Council:  Pittsburg Pre-School and Community Council (PPCC) is a non-profit organization that provides programs and services to low-income and no-income families in Contra Costa County, California.  These services include pre-school programs, youth services, senior services, job training, and health education.  During this reporting period, we concluded an audit to determine whether PPCC properly accounted for and used grant funds provided under the Early Reading First grant, and two Migrant Education Even Start (MEES) grants, in accordance with the grant terms and applicable Federal laws and regulations.  We found that PPCC improperly charged the grants for over $98,000 of costs that were not necessary, approved, or related to grant activities.  It did not have required documentation for personnel costs charged to the grants; thus, we were unable to determine whether over $671,000 charged to the grant accounts for personnel costs was reasonable and allocable.  Similarly, PPCC did not provide adequate documentation for non-personnel costs charged to the grant accounts, thus we were unable to determine whether some $118,000 of non-personnel costs were reasonable and allocable.  In addition, PPCC drew down Federal funds for the 2004 MEES grant that were in excess of its immediate needs, and its procedures and practices did not meet Federal standards for financial management systems.  Based on our findings, we recommended that the Department require PPCC to return or adjust its claims for reimbursement for improper charges and unsupported costs charged to the grants.  We also recommended that PPCC take specific actions to improve the internal controls in its financial management systems.  PPCC generally disagreed with our findings and recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

New York City Department of Education:  In accordance with a Memorandum of Understanding between OIG, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and the Universal Service Administrative Company (USAC), we conducted an audit of the E-Rate-funded telecommunications charges at the New York City Department of Education (NYCDOE).  Our audit sought to determine if E-Rate funds disbursed for NYCDOE telecommunication services were excessive or erroneous.  During this reporting period, the final report was issued to the FCC, the agency responsible for officially releasing the audit to the NYCDOE and the general public, as well as for resolving any related issues. 

Monitoring and Administration

State Scholars Initiative:  In our last SAR, No. 51, we discussed our audit of the Center for State Scholars (Center), in which we determined the Center did not properly account for and use over $1 million of State Scholar Initiative funds in accordance with applicable regulations and requirements in its cooperative agreement with the Department.  During this reporting period, we concluded an audit of the cooperative agreement between the Center and the Department to determine if the Department awarded the State Scholars Initiative Grant in accordance with applicable regulations and Department policy, and if the Office of Vocational and Adult Education (OVAE) provided adequate program management of the Center’s grant.  We found the Department did not award the grant in accordance with Department policy, and OVAE did not provide adequate program management of the grant.  Specifically, we found that the Department did not follow its policy when it encouraged the Texas Business and Education Coalition to submit an unsolicited proposal, and the panel review process was not in accordance with established policy.  In addition, OVAE did not provide consistent program management, and did not address financial problems expeditiously.  Our recommendations included that the Department develop internal controls to ensure staff follows official guidelines and policies when processing grant applications.  The Department did not agree with the findings; however, it did concur with our recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

Consolidating Funds in Schoolwide Programs:  ESEA, as amended by NCLB, requires SEAs to encourage schools to consolidate Federal, State, and local funding for schoolwide programs.  This allows the schools more flexibility in how they use those funds.  In addition, SEAs must modify or eliminate State and fiscal barriers so these funds can be easily consolidated. We recently concluded an audit to determine what the Department has done to assist SEAs in this effort.  We found that while the Department has provided some assistance to SEAs in modifying or eliminating State fiscal and accounting barriers to consolidating funds and encouraging schools to do so in their schoolwide programs, it has not yet followed through on publishing official guidance on consolidating funds and has not reported findings it discovered during site visits at SEAs that were not encouraging consolidation.  The Department stated that the delay in publishing the guidance was due to conflicting priorities.  The delay, however, may have contributed to SEAs’ failure to encourage consolidation, and the lack of utilization of this option by LEAs.  We recommended that the Department develop and issue its guidance in consultation with specific SEAs that have already developed extensive guidance on the subject.  The Department indicated a qualified concurrence with this recommendation.  We also recommended that the Department follow its current SEA monitoring procedures with respect to the consolidating funds responsibilities of SEAs, and include recommendations for corrective action regarding any failure on the part of SEAs to fulfill their responsibilities to encourage consolidation.  The Department did not concur with the latter part of this recommendation, citing an apparent contradiction between the NCLB and an OMB Compliance Supplement requirement for semiannual certifications for employees who work on activities supported with consolidated Federal, State, and local funds.  The Department subsequently worked to resolve the contradiction with OMB and expects to issue guidance shortly regarding options for addressing semi-annual certification in schools operating schoolwide programs.   Click here to review our report. 

Adherence to Matching Requirements:  During this reporting period, we concluded an audit to determine if the Department had adequate procedures to monitor grantees’ adherence to matching fund requirements of applicable Department programs.  A match, also referred to as cost-share, is defined as the portion of program costs contributed by a grant applicant. It is either a statutorily specified percentage of program costs that must be contributed by a grant applicant in order to be eligible, or the applicant voluntarily shares in the cost of the program.  Matching contributions must be comprised of cash or in-kind contributions, must be fully documented and accounted for in the grantee’s expenditure records and report, and meet the same standards for allowable costs as the Federal share.  The Department administers at least 41 discretionary and formula grants with specific requirements for matching contributions.  Based on a survey of monitoring plans and further review at a number of program offices, we found that the Department did not have adequate procedures for monitoring grantees’ adherence to matching requirements for the majority of these programs.  The program offices did not consistently monitor the match, in part because the Department did not provide adequate guidance, training, and oversight of procedures and practices to monitor the match.  The inadequate coverage of matching funds represents a significant weakness in the Department’s internal controls over the grant monitoring process.  We made a number of recommendations, including that the Department require staff to revise its Handbook to include specifics on monitoring matching funds requirements and ensure that staff with oversight responsibilities for grant programs with a matching component receive training on these requirements.  We also recommended that principal offices update their monitoring plans to include specific measures for monitoring grantees’ adherence to program matching requirements, and review all monitoring plans to ensure that specific measures for monitoring matching funds are included.  The Department stated that it recognized that its policy and training related to monitoring grantees’ matching requirements could be strengthened and improved.   Click here to review our report. 

Postsecondary Programs

Overlapping Grant Programs:  We concluded a review to determine if the Office of Postsecondary Education’s (OPE) grant programs have duplicative program objectives aimed at serving like-target populations and areas, and if grant programs administered by other Department offices contain program objectives that overlap with OPE grant programs.  Our review disclosed that OPE administers at least 41 discretionary and formula grants with duplicative program objectives serving like areas and populations.  There also are 14 OVAE and 13 OESE grant programs that overlap, completely or in part, with OPE grant programs.  All programs contained some unique characteristics; however, there were a large number with overlapping objectives that offered similar services to the same or overlapping populations.  Some programs may not have overlapping primary objectives, but a secondary objective overlaps an OPE program.  We believe that this overlap is counter to the Department’s mission to improve coordination and management of Federal education programs.  Based on our findings, we suggested that the Department continue to work with the U.S. Congress to consolidate or eliminate programs that have the same or similar program objectives, realign similar grant programs so they are administered by the same office within the Department, and that it improve coordination between OPE and other Department programs with the same or similar program objectives.  The Department concurred with two of our suggestions, and recognized the benefit of the third.  Click here to review our report. 
Sheldon Jackson College:  Our audit at Sheldon Jackson College (SJC) sought to determine whether SJC properly accounted for and used funds provided under the Fund for the Improvement of Postsecondary Education (FIPSE).  SJC was awarded two Congressionally-directed grants, totaling more than $2.4 million.  Our audit found that SJC improperly drew down FIPSE funds in excess of the immediate needs of the grant programs to provide cash for its entire payroll and other non-grant related expenses.  In addition, it used a financial management system that did not properly account for the receipt and use of the FIPSE funds or meet other standards for such a system.  Due to the deficiencies in SJC’s financial management system, we were unable to determine whether SJC used FIPSE funds for reasonable, allocable and allowable costs of the grants.  We recommended that the Department require SJC to determine the average daily balance of “borrowed” funds for the grants and reimburse the Federal government for the interest cost incurred, as well as return to the Department the FIPSE funds for which it is unable to identify expenditures and provide documentation showing that the uses of the funds were reasonable, allocable and allowable costs of the grants.  SJC did not dispute our findings, and concurred with our recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 
Indiana State University:  We conducted an audit to determine whether Indiana State University (ISU) administered its Ronald E. McNair Postbaccalaureate Achievement Project (McNair project) in accordance with applicable law and regulations.  Funded by the Department, the McNair project is one of the Federal TRIO programs that provide education support and opportunities to students from economically disadvantaged backgrounds.  The McNair project’s goal is to increase the number of doctoral degrees earned by students from underrepresented populations.  Our audit revealed that generally, ISU’s McNair project properly accounted for McNair project grant funds; however, it provided services and equipment to ineligible students, and provided a project official a double reimbursement.  We recommended that the Department require ISU to return over $38,000, as well as develop and implement procedures to ensure that only eligible students who meet specific criteria participate in the program.  ISU concurred with our findings and recommendations.   Click here to review our report.

Identifying and Investigating Corrupt Officials

Our investigations into suspected fraudulent activity by education grantees have led to the arrest and conviction of a number of high-ranking State and local education employees who have misused Federal education funds.  Here are a few examples of our work has identified over the last six months:

American Samoa:  Three former American Samoa government officials were sentenced for their roles in a bribery, conspiracy, and fraud scheme.  The former officials—the Director of the American Samoa Department of Education, the Chief Procurement Officer, and the Program Director of the American Samoa School Lunch Program—defrauded the Department, the U.S. Territory of American Samoa, and other Federal agencies by subverting procurement processes and illegally awarding and distributing goods and services intended for the American Samoa School District.  The sentences ranged from 30 months in federal prison to five years probation and 1,000 hours of community services, and combined, the individuals were ordered to pay approximately $214,000.  
Mississippi:  A joint investigation conducted by OIG and the Mississippi State Auditor’s Office led to the arrest and conviction of four individuals involved in an embezzlement scheme designed to steal ESEA Title I and Reading Excellence Grant funds designated to be used to improve student reading in Mississippi’s Meridian Public School District.  The individuals—one former elementary school principal and three other women—embezzled funds in excess of $170,000 for personal benefit.  The former principal used her authority to submit false claims and caused others to be paid for goods and services that were never provided to the school.  Their sentences ranged from 30 months imprisonment to three years probation, and combined, the individuals were ordered to pay over $400,000 in restitution.  

Pennsylvania:  The former Assistant Director of Education of the Sister Clara Muhammad School in Philadelphia was sentenced to 24 months incarceration, three years probation and ordered to pay $21,600 in restitution to the Community College of Philadelphia (CCP) for defrauding the Adult Basic Education Program of the CCP.  She was also ordered to forfeit her position of authority with the school.  The former Assistant Director was the last of six defendants to be sentenced in this case.  Our investigation with the Federal Bureau of Investigation and Internal Revenue Service revealed that the former Assistant Director and others organized a scheme to receive public funds for adult basic education courses that were not held, and that teachers were paid without teaching courses.  This scheme was used as one of the predicate offenses in a Racketeering Influenced Criminal Organization that sought to obtain money and property by defrauding government entities, financial institutions, businesses, and individuals through extortion and bribery.  
ACCOUNTABILITY IN STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​

The Department’s student financial assistance programs are large and complex.  The loan and grant programs rely on over 6,000 postsecondary institutions, more than 3,000 lenders, 35 guaranty agencies and many contractors.  With approximately $70 billion awarded annually through the student financial assistance programs and an outstanding loan portfolio approaching $400 billion, the Department must ensure that all entities involved in the programs are adhering to statutory and regulatory requirements.  FSA must provide adequate program monitoring to reduce waste, fraud, and abuse in these programs.  Highlighted below are examples of our work in this area over six months.

Return of Funds for Withdrawn Students

University of Phoenix:  We conducted an audit to determine whether the University of Phoenix (UOP) has policies and procedures that provide reasonable assurance that it properly processes the return of HEA Title IV (Title IV) funds for withdrawn students.  When a student withdraws before the end of a period for which he or she has received student financial aid, the school must determine the amount of aid the student earned as of the withdrawal date and, if the amount is less than the amount of aid received, return all or a portion of the student’s aid.  The school identifies the amount of aid that the student earned by using regulatory and Departmental guidance to identify the percentage of aid earned, as appropriate for the program, and then applies that percentage to the amount of aid the student received or should have received.  Our review covered Return of Title IV calculations performed during the period September 1, 2002, through March 31, 2004.  We expanded our review through March 31, 2005, to evaluate UOP’s methodology for determining the “percentage of Title IV aid earned.”  We found that UOP had policies and procedures in place that provided reasonable assurance that the institution properly identified withdrawn students, appropriately determined whether a Return of Title IV calculation was required, returned Title IV funds for withdrawn students in a timely manner, and used appropriate methodologies for most aspects of calculating the return of the aid.  However, we also found that UOP applied inappropriate methodologies to determine the “percentage of Title IV aid earned” for calculations performed in the timeframe we examined.  As a result, UOP may have underestimated the amount of Title IV funds to be returned by over $10 million.  We made several recommendations, one of which was to require UOP to use the appropriate requirements for determining “percentage of aid returned” to recalculate all of the returns of funds during the period we examined and to return the Title IV funds to the applicable programs or lenders.  We also recommended that UOP engage an independent public accountant to attest to the accuracy of the Return of Title IV recalculations.  UOP did not concur with our finding and recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 
Florida Agriculture and Mechanical University:  The objectives of our audit were to determine whether the Florida Agriculture and Mechanical University (FAMU) was in compliance with requirements for the return of Title IV funds, basic student eligibility, and cash management.  Our review of cash management was limited to the Federal Pell Grant (Pell Grant) and William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan (Direct Loan) programs.  We found that FAMU generally complied with the cash management requirements.  It did not comply with the requirements for the return of Title IV funds.  We identified 40 students from a total of 355 that withdrew, for whom FAMU failed to calculate a return of Title IV funds.  This resulted in $81,110 of unearned Title IV funds.  Our review of basic student eligibility revealed that FAMU improperly disbursed Title IV funds in excess of amounts students were eligible to receive.  FAMU also did not properly identify bank accounts that included Federal funds.  We made a number of recommendations, including that FSA take action to fine FAMU for the 40 instances of failing to make a return of Title IV, and require the school to strengthen its policies and procedures to ensure that required Return of Title IV calculations are not overlooked.  We also recommended that FSA require FAMU to remit the portion of the more than $81,000 due from the University.  FAMU concurred with our findings and recommendations, and stated it has taken corrective actions.  Click here to review our report. 

90-10 Rule

Career Education Corporation:  During this reporting period, we concluded audits at two Career Education Corporation (CEC) schools to ensure compliance with the 90-10 Rule, Section 102(b)(1)(F) of the HEA, and that the schools had sufficient, reliable accounting records to support the calculation for January 1 through December 31, 2003.  Under the 90-10 Rule, at least 10 percent of the revenues of a proprietary institution of higher education must be from sources that are not derived from funds provided under Title IV of the HEA.  Audit findings at the two CEC schools—Sanford-Brown College (SBC) and Sanford-Brown Institute-Atlanta (SBI)—were similar.  Though our audits found that SBC and SBI did not derive more than 90 percent of their revenue for the FY 2003 from Title IV programs, we also found that CEC’s calculations of those percentages for SBC and SBI were not in accordance with regulations.  While CEC reported that SBC derived 80 percent and SBI 88 percent of its revenue from Title IV, we estimated that SBC derived 82 percent, and SBI 86.6 percent of its revenue from Title IV program sources.  We recommend that FSA require CEC to establish—or finalize and implement—policies and procedures that ensure it will calculate the percentage of revenue derived from the programs in compliance with applicable laws and regulations, and recalculate the 90-10 Rule percentage for SBC’s and SBI’s FY 2004, and report the percentage to FSA.  CEC concurred with our finding and recommendations, with the exception of one item in our SBC audit, and one item in our SBI audit.  Click on the links below to review our reports:

SBC; SBI
Federal Student Aid Operations

Death and Total and Permanent Disability Discharges:  Based on the results of an audit we conducted in 1998 and 1999 (Improving the Process for Forgiving Student Loans, ACN A0680001), the Department revised its regulations for determining the eligibility of Federal Family Education Loan (FFEL) and Direct Loan program borrowers for discharges for death and total and permanent disability.  In 2005, we concluded a follow-up audit, to evaluate the policies, procedures, and internal controls that were implemented under those regulations.  Our audit did not identify any issues related to death discharges, but it did identify problems with disability discharges.  Under the revised regulations, to determine a borrower’s eligibility for a disability discharge, the loan is first conditionally discharged for three years, during which the borrower’s earnings and loan status are monitored.  This three-year period begins on the date the borrower became totally and permanently disabled as certified by a physician.  We found that, in many cases (about 54 percent), borrowers’ disability dates occurred more than three years before their applications for discharge were submitted.  Since the Department only considers earnings and loan status during the conditional discharge period, and not after this period ends, many loans are discharged without a consideration of the borrower’s current earnings and loan status.  We recommended that the Department allow for such a consideration when determining eligibility for a discharge.  The Department did not disagree with our finding, but disagreed with our recommendation.  In addition, we found that FSA resumed collection on 16,457 loans that were in a conditional discharge status before the borrowers were identified as ineligible for disability discharges.  Under current regulations, these ineligible borrowers were not charged interest while their loans were in a conditional discharge status.  We asked the Department to reconsider this benefit.  We also found that the Department did not update the National Student Loan Data System (NSLDS), as required by its procedures.  The Department agreed with our finding on NSLDS, but disagreed with our finding on interest benefits.  Click here to review our report. 

Initial Exceptional Performance Applications:  We conducted an audit to assess the adequacy of FSA’s internal control over its initial approval of lenders’ or servicers’ requests for Exceptional Performance (EP) designation.  A lender or servicer may be designated for EP if it has a due diligence compliance rating of 97 percent or greater.  Lenders and servicers designated for EP may receive 100 percent reimbursement on claims submitted for insurance.  In general, without the EP designation, only 98 percent of the unpaid principal balance of a loan would be guaranteed.  The audit covered applicants’ requests that became effective during the period January 1, 2003, through April 30, 2005.  We found that FSA did not always ensure that the annual audits submitted by lenders or servicers, with their applications for EP designation, covered a period that ended no more than 90 days before the submittal date, as required under regulations.  In addition, FSA did not always maintain records that were sufficient to adequately document the EP review and approval process.  Except for these two findings, FSA’s internal control over the initial approval of lenders’ and servicers’ requests for EP designation was generally adequate.  FSA concurred with our findings and recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

Pseudo Social Security Numbers:  We conducted an inspection of the Department’s use of Pseudo Social Security Numbers (PSSNs), as specified in Title IV of the HEA.  A PSSN is used as a student identifier by FSA when there is a Social Security number (SSN) conflict between two borrowers.  This occurs when an individual with a valid SSN is entered into the system and the SSN is in use by another individual.  When this happens, a PSSN is created and the loans for the borrower who is already on the system are moved to a PSSN account. Our inspection sought to determine whether FSA has established adequate internal controls for PSSNs and whether those controls are being followed, and if there are data accuracy problems associated with the use of PSSNs in the NSLDS.  Our inspection identified weaknesses in the internal controls for PSSNs and that the controls in place were not always followed.  We also identified data accuracy problems with the use of PSSNs in the NSLDS.  We found that the Common Origination and Disbursements System (COD) does not have adequate control activities to address PSSN issues for the Direct Loan program, and COD system edits do not identify or reject PSSNs for all Direct PLUS Loan transactions.  This weakness is mitigated by control activities in Direct Loan Servicing.  We also found that the NSLDS instructions to data providers on assigning PSSNs do not provide adequate guidance for the creation and use of PSSNs, and the number assignment format is not consistently followed.  We made a number of recommendations, including that FSA ensure that data providers provide consistent and accurate data and that their policies include instructions for creating, using, and retiring PSSNs, that Parent SSNs on PLUS loans are validated, and that data providers follow the NSLDS instructions and other guidance to appropriately create, use, and retire PSSNs.  The Department generally concurred with our inspection results and recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

Investigating Fraud and Abuse 

OIG investigative work concluded over the last six months demonstrates the continued impact of our efforts to identify and investigate those who misuse student financial assistance funds.  Here are several highlights of our recent efforts:

Fraud by School Officials

Hamilton Professional Schools.  The former owner and president of Hamilton Professional Schools in Puerto Rico—a proprietary school offering training programs in practical nursing, welding, air conditioner repair, and cosmetology—was sentenced to 33 months incarceration, three years probation, and was ordered to pay restitution of $160,000 in connection with the administration of Pell Grant funds at the school.  An OIG investigation revealed that the former owner illegally obtained Pell Grant funds by misrepresenting student hours of attendance, the number of clock hours of instruction offered, the eligibility of students, and the number of student withdrawals.  He was also ordered by the court to forfeit over $118,000 in cash and real property in connection with over $452,000 in Pell Grant funds he embezzled and converted to his own use.  His wife, the former registrar of the school, was sentenced in 2005 for her role in the scheme. 

Fraud by Staff of Corporations Doing Business with FSA

Valley Acceptance Corporation.  A Federal judge found the former owner of the Valley Acceptance Corporation—a Phoenix-based agency that specializes in the collection of defaulted student loans—guilty of conspiracy to commit bank fraud and student loan fraud.  An OIG investigation revealed that the former owner conspired with four of his employees, all of whom have been sentenced, and submitted over 500 fraudulent applications for consolidated student loans in order to generate more than $1 million in commissions for themselves.  The scheme misrepresented that the applicants were in repayment status on their prior loans so as to qualify them for new bank loans backed by the Department.  During this reporting period, the last three cooperating defendants received their sentences for participating in the scheme.  The first received four months incarceration, five years probation, and was ordered to pay over $185,000 in restitution.  The second received five years probation, and was ordered to pay restitution of $282,000, subject to modification. The third received a sentence of five years probation, 200 hours of community service, and was ordered to pay restitution of over $550,000 with the other co-defendants in the case. 
Fraud by Students/Individuals

A New York man was sentenced to five years probation and ordered to pay over $117,000 in criminal and civil restitution for defrauding the government.  An investigation conducted by OIG, the New York City Housing Authority, the New York City Human Resources Administration, and the U.S. Department of Veterans’ Affairs OIG revealed that the man misrepresented or failed to disclose income derived from his employment at a Veterans Affairs Medical Center and in doing so, received over $117,000 in assistance to which he was not entitled.  Our investigation revealed that the man’s failure to disclose his true income on his Free Applications for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) resulted in his receipt of approximately $12,000 in Pell Grants, Supplemental Education Opportunity Grants and FFEL program loans disbursed for his attendance at two campuses of the City University of New York.  
An illegal alien from Ghana was sentenced to five months incarceration, one year of supervised release, and ordered to pay over $75,000 in restitution for mail fraud and student financial aid fraud.  He was previously indicted on 28 counts of mail fraud and student aid fraud after falsifying his citizenship eligibility status on his FAFSAs.  
Foreign School Fraud

A man was sentenced to 12 months and one day incarceration and ordered to pay over $36,000 in restitution for his role in a scheme to fraudulently obtain a number of Federal student loans from two guaranty agencies and various banks throughout the country for the same loan period.  An OIG investigation disclosed that the individual submitted fraudulent loan paperwork to the two guaranty agencies and various banks indicating that he was enrolled in a foreign business school and a medical school both in Costa Rica; however, he never attended the schools listed on his loan paperwork. 

Identity Theft

During this reporting period, a ringleader and six family members involved in an approximate $1 million identity theft and financial aid fraud scam received sentences ranging from six to 57 months incarceration, and were ordered to pay between $8,000 and over $662,000 in restitution for student aid fraud.  A joint OIG and U.S. Postal Inspection Service investigation revealed that the ringleader—a grandmother—along with seven members of her family, used the identities of more than 65 people to obtain almost $1 million in Federal student aid at various colleges in Arizona, Colorado, Maryland, Nevada, and Texas through distance education programs. 

A student was sentenced to ten months incarceration and was ordered to pay restitution in the amount of $55,500, stemming from his scheme to fraudulently obtain Federal student aid by using fraudulent academic transcripts and his brother’s identity.  An OIG investigation revealed that that the student used the fraudulent transcripts and his brother’s identity to gain admission to medical schools in Costa Rica.  He was arrested after receiving two FFEL program loan checks totaling $38,500.  
FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND 

INTERNAL OPERATIONS ACCOUNTABILITY

As discussed in our Management Challenges report, for nearly a quarter of a century, effective financial management of its programs and operations has been a fundamental challenge for the Department.  Since 2002, the Department has made noteworthy progress in improving its financial management systems.  The Department received a clean audit opinion for FY 2002, FY 2003, FY 2004, and did so again for FY 2005.  While the Department’s improved financial management systems are helping it to identify a number of problem areas and possible misappropriations of Federal funds, it has much to do to fully achieve effective oversight, accountability, and enforcement throughout its programs and operations.

Financial Management


Financial Statement Audits:  In November, we transmitted the final audit reports covering the Department’s and FSA’s FY 2005 comparative financial statements.  Ernst & Young, LLP, Certified Public Accountants (E&Y), conducted the audits and we monitored them to ensure their compliance with Government Auditing Standards (GAS) and their timely completion.  The Department and FSA each earned an unqualified opinion on their respective comparative financial statements.  The Reports on Internal Control for both the Department and FSA noted reportable conditions covering credit reform estimation and financial reporting processes, and controls surrounding information systems.  Neither audit noted instances of noncompliance, exclusive of the Federal Financial Management Improvement Act of 1996 (FFMIA); however, they did note that the Department’s and FSA’s financial management systems did not substantially comply with certain systems requirements of the FFMIA due to the control weaknesses surrounding information systems.
Additional Work:  During this reporting period, we also transmitted final reports covering the Department’s FY 2005 special-purpose financial statements and the agreed-upon procedures report covering the Department’s FY 2005 Federal intragovernmental activity and balances.  E&Y performed the engagements and we monitored its efforts to ensure compliance with GAS and/or other standards, as applicable.  The Department earned an unqualified opinion on its special-purpose financial statements, and the auditor’s report disclosed no material weaknesses in internal control over the financial reporting process for the statements and no instances of noncompliance.  The purpose of the intragovernmental activity and balances report was to compare and identify differences between the Department’s reconciliation of intragovernmental transactions with its trading partners and the Department’s audited financial statements for FY 2005.  This report was provided to the U.S. Department of Treasury's Financial Management Service and the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) as required.

Drug Control Funds:  As required by Section 1704(d) of Title 21, U.S. Code, and in accordance with the Office of National Drug Control Policy Circular Drug Control Accounting, we authenticated the Department’s accounting of FY 2005 drug control funds by expressing a conclusion on the reliability of each assertion made in the Department’s accounting.  Based upon our review, nothing came to our attention that caused us to believe that the Department’s accounting and assertions were not fairly stated in all material respects.  Click here to review our report.

Internal Operations

IT Security:  As required by OMB Memorandum M-05-15 “2005 Reporting Instructions for the Federal Information Security Management Act (FISMA) and Agency Privacy Management,” we provided to OMB our OIG FISMA evaluation report.  In general, our report concurs with the Department’s draft submission reviewed on October 3, 2005.  However, our report did not concur with the Department’s draft submission as it relates to continued weaknesses in outsourced data centers involving information security plans, programs, and practices.  In addition, we reported to OMB that the Department is unable to verify whether certain Program of Action and Milestones corrective actions have been fully implemented, and the Certification and Accreditation process has not ensured significant weaknesses were addressed from prior OIG independent evaluations.  Also, we did not concur with the Department’s characterization of the state of its incident-handling program and reported that the program could be improved in many areas.  This audit falls under exemption (b)(2) of the Freedom of Information Act and, for security purposes and to maintain the integrity of the Department’s critical data, this audit report was not uploaded onto our Web site or shared outside of official channels.
IT Contingency Planning Program for Asset Classification:  Proper stewardship of Federal resources is a fundamental responsibility of agency managers and staff.  Because of their reliance on information systems, agencies must give special attention to IT contingency planning, a key aspect of IT asset management, to ensure that the Department can continue to meet its core mission in the event of a disruption.  During this reporting period, we concluded an audit of the Department’s IT contingency planning program for asset classification in order to evaluate its process for categorizing information and information systems to determine whether the categories are properly assigned to ensure continuity of operations.  We determined that the Department’s identification and classification activities inconsistently categorize IT assets and do not ensure continuity of operations.  In addition, current categorization activities do not fully support a value-based capital investment management approach.  The Department devotes significant resources to carry out several IT asset identification and classification processes.  While these processes are individually useful and important, they are not effectively integrated and there is a lack of coordinated oversight among the various classification processes.  As a result, the classification processes do not consistently account for and rate Department IT assets, and considerable discrepancies exist.  Based on our findings, we made a number of recommendations, including that the Department establish a fully-integrated process to identify and classify information resources, as well as establish effective oversight controls.  We also recommended that the Department modify official guidance and provide training to ensure consistency in the application of such guidance.  The Department concurred with our finding and recommendations.  This audit falls under exemption (b)(2) of the Freedom of Information Act, thus for security purposes and to maintain the integrity of the Department’s critical data, this audit report was not uploaded onto our Web site or shared outside of official channels.
Telecommunications Billing Accuracy:  Our audit to determine the effectiveness of the Department’s validation of the billing accuracy of its telecommunications services found that improvements in its internal controls are necessary.  Our audit disclosed that the Department has not performed a risk assessment in this area; has not established appropriate controls to prevent future fraud and misappropriation of resources; did not conduct regular inventories of telecommunications resources; and did not document procedures for validating telecommunications billings.  In addition, we found that the Department did not allocate sufficient resources, contractor support, or IT to ensure staff could effectively manage this area, thus it lacks assurance that amounts paid for telecommunications services were accurate and that services provided were appropriate.  As a result, accountability in this area is hindered, and the risk of theft, fraud, and misuse is increased.  The Department concurred with the finding and provided a proposed corrective action plan to address each of our recommendations.  Click here to review our report.
Internal Audit Followup Process:  OMB Circular A-50, entitled “Audit Followup” (Circular A-50) requires that each agency designate a top management official to oversee audit followup, including resolution and corrective action.  It also states that the audit followup official has the responsibility for ensuring corrective actions are taken.  The Department’s designated followup official is the Chief Financial Officer.  We conducted an audit to evaluate the Department’s controls to ensure that agreed upon corrective actions have been taken in response to OIG-issued internal audit reports.  Our audit examined four offices:  FSA, OPE, Office of the Chief Information Officer (OCIO), and Office of the Chief Financial Officer (OCFO).  In our last SAR, No. 51, we reported our findings from three of those offices (FSA, OPE, and OCIO).  During this reporting period, we issued our final review of the OCFO audit followup process, and a summary of all four audits. Overall, we found that the Department’s audit followup system was not always effective.  The Department did not fulfill its responsibilities to ensure that it had systems in place to followup on corrective actions, monitor its compliance with Circular A-50, and ensure the overall effectiveness of its audit resolution and followup system. In total, we found audit followup activities were not effective for 16 of 23 audits reviewed.  The risk remains that related programs may not be effectively managed.  We made several recommendations, including that OCFO develop and implement a process to periodically report to the Department’s senior management on the adequacy of its systems for followup on internal corrective actions, and the overall effectiveness of the Department’s internal audit followup system.  The Department generally concurred with the finding and recommendations in our report.  Click here to review our summary report, and here for the OCFO report: 
Purchase Cards:  Following up on audit results discussed in our last SAR, No. 51, we concluded our final Department-wide audit of purchase card use in the Office of the Secretary, the Office of the Deputy Secretary, the Office of the Under Secretary, the Office of Management, the Office of Intergovernmental and Interagency Affairs, and FSA.  Our audit sought to assess the current effectiveness of internal control over the purchase card program and the appropriateness of current purchase card use in each office.  While we found that each of these offices made improvements from the last OIG review of purchase card activity, all of these offices need to further improve internal control over purchase card use.  We found that cardholders did not always obtain or maintain adequate documentation to support purchases, and that some of the offices had not established a central filing location for purchase card statements and supporting documentation as required by Department policy.  In FSA, we also found that it did not always obtain adequate approval to support purchases in accordance with Department policies and FSA’s internal policy.  Overall, these issues occurred because cardholders were not always familiar with the policies and procedures established by the Department, and in some cases, the approving official did not ensure that the cardholders submitted complete supporting documentation prior to approving the statements for payment.  We made a number of recommendations, including that each office hold its cardholders accountable for their responsibilities in the purchase card program by establishing a process to ensure cardholders are familiar with the Department’s policies and requirements for obtaining and maintaining supporting documentation.  Each office generally agreed with our findings and recommendations, and provided corrective actions to address our recommendations.  Click here to review our reports. 

Voluntary Leave Transfer Program:  Our inspection of the Department’s Voluntary Leave Transfer Program sought to determine whether the program was being conducted in compliance with the Department’s Personnel Manual Instruction (PMI) 630-10, Voluntary Leave Transfer Program – Administrative Procedures.  We found that the Department is conducting the program consistent with requirements of the PMI except in two areas: (1) it does not require the U.S. Department of the Interior (DOI), Bureau of Reclamation, Payroll Operations Division to send notification of the initial amount of available donated leave; and (2) there is minor deviation in the Leave Donation Form that it uses from the form included in the PMI.  We recommended that the Department modify section 630-10 of the PMI to reflect how it provides information on available leave balances to recipients and their timekeepers, and that the PMI should be modified to include the updated Leave Donation Form.  The Department agreed with our findings and recommendations, and proposed corrective action to address our recommendations.  Click here to review our report. 

OTHER NOTEWORTHY ACTIVITIES

Nonfederal Audits  ADVANCE \d 7.2 
Participants in Department programs are required to submit annual audits performed by independent public accountants (IPAs).  We perform quality control reviews (QCRs) of these audits to assess their quality.  We completed 42 QCRs of audits conducted by 40 different IPAs, or offices of firms with multiple offices.  We concluded that 17 (41 percent) were acceptable, 24 (57 percent) were technically deficient, and 1 (2 percent) was substandard.  We have made 3 referrals of IPAs to State Boards of Accountancy for substandard work, based on QCRs reported in a prior semiannual report, and to the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), if they were AICPA members.

Guide to Improving Grant Accountability

OIG worked with a number of Federal, State, and local agencies on a U.S. Comptroller General Domestic Working Group project, compiling promising practices for improving grant accountability.  The Group produced the Guide to Opportunities for Improving Grant Accountability (Guide).  The Guide was “designed to provide government executives at the Federal, State and local levels with ideas for better managing grants.”  The Guide focuses on specific steps taken by various agencies in an effort to share useful and innovative approaches to grant accountability. The Guide is available to all government agencies and interested individuals.  Click here to review the Guide.
President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency

PCIE Audit Committee:  Inspector General Higgins continues to chair the PCIE Audit Committee. Highlights this reporting period include:

National Single Audit Sampling Project

OIG continues to lead an intergovernmental project to accurately assess the quality of all audits conducted under the Single Audit Act (Public Law 104-156).   During this reporting period, the core work of the project continued, as we conducted QCRs of selected audits.  We will compile the results over the next six months.

Improper Payments Project

The PCIE Audit Committee, through the Audit Committee of the Federal Audit Executive Council, solicited and coordinated submission of comments on behalf of the Federal audit community regarding OMB’s improper payments guidance.  OMB is updating its improper payments guidance to reflect new insights and practical lessons learned.  The guidance will be incorporated into OMB Circular A-123, “Management’s Responsibility for Internal Control,” Appendix C, and will supersede OMB Memoranda M-03-7, Programs to Identify and Recover Erroneous Payments to Contractors, M-03-12, Allowability of Contingency Fee Contracts for Recovery Audits, and M-03-13, Improper Payments Information Act of 2002. 

PCIE/GAO Financial Statement Audit Roundtable  

During this reporting period, the Audit Committee organized and hosted the third annual PCIE/GAO Roundtable in March, to discuss issues and share experiences associated with the FY 2005 financial statement audit process.  Presentations at the roundtable focused on implementation and compliance with the revised OMB Circular A-123, Management’s Responsibility for Internal Control, new audit and accounting standards, new anti-deficiency reporting requirements, and reporting the costs of pending or threatened litigation.  Participants included representatives from the IG community, the certified public accountant community, GAO, OMB, Federal Accounting Standards Advisory Board, the CFO community, and Department of Justice.
PCIE IT Roundtable:  As the sponsor of the PCIE IT Roundtable, OIG is responsible for coordinating interagency meetings to share knowledge, procedures, and techniques to aid in facilitating effective IT audits, evaluations and inspections.  The January 2006 IT Roundtable event showcased proactive data-mining techniques throughout the Federal government, with special emphases on the IG offices that have enjoyed great success in this area.  Presentations covered a wide variety of topics ranging from how to get started, to the importance of developing a Continue Monitoring System.  In a room filled to capacity, participants representing over 45 agencies attended and gave an overwhelmingly positive response. 
In November, OIG along with the U.S. Postal Service, and the U.S. Department of Justice, hosted the Cyber Summit – a first-of-its-kind, IG-community wide event.  The two-day meeting explored cyber security issues affecting audits, investigations, legal, and IT mission support throughout the IG community. 
Work Group on Federal Financial Statements:  We are working with a number of other Federal agencies and OMB to revise OMB Bulletin 01-02 (Bulletin), Audits of Federal Financial Statements.  The purpose of the Bulletin is to provide guidance on the financial statement audits of Federal agencies.  The Bulletin implements the audit provisions of the Chief Financial Officers (CFO) Act of 1990, as amended, the Government Management Reform Act of 1994, and the Federal Financial Management Improvement Act of 1996.  The Bulletin was last revised in July 2004 and OMB anticipates that a revised Bulletin may be issued in the spring of 2006.   

GAO Advisory Council

Government Auditing Standards:  In 2005, Inspector General Higgins was appointed to serve on the GAO Advisory Council on Government Auditing Standards (Advisory Council) that is comprised of experts in financial and performance auditing from all levels of government, private enterprise, public accounting, and academia.  The Advisory Council provides advice and guidance to the GAO Comptroller General on GAS to help ensure it meets the needs of the audit community and the public it serves.  GAS provides a framework for auditors so their work leads to improved government management, decision-making, oversight and accountability.  GAS also provides an overall framework to ensure that auditors have the competence, integrity, objectivity, and independence in planning, conducting, and reporting on their work.  In December 2005, the Advisory Council established its agenda to revise certain aspects of GAS.  GAO intends to issue the revised GAS in October 2006. 
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